REGULAR MEETING – September 17, 2018

1

A Regular Meeting of the Wolf Point City Council was held Monday, September 17, 2018 beginning at 7:00 PM with Mayor Chris M. Dschaak presiding.  
COUNCIL PRESENT:  Craig Rodenberg, Judy Page, Dean Mahlum, Laurie Evans, John Plestina, Tina Bets His Medicine, Eldon Porras, 1 Vacancy (Ward 3)

OTHERS PRESENT:  Marlene R. Mahlum, City Clerk/Treasurer; Jhona Peterson, Asst. City Clerk/Treasurer; Ward Smith, Public Works Director; Jeff Harada, Police Chief; Anna Sullivan, City Attorney

CITIZENS PRESENT:  John Bach, Jason Boucher, Brent Moore, Interstate Engineering; Tyler Manning, Herald News; Barry Damschen, Barry Damschen Consulting, LLC; Imogene Lilley and her son.  
The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dschaak at 7:00 PM, followed by a moment of silence and the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.  

PUBLIC COMMENT

Imogene Lilley appeared before the Council with her son informing the Council of her son’s recent bicycle accident on 4th Avenue & Fairweather yesterday resulting in several abrasions and a concussion, noting that her son was not wearing his helmet as he should have been.   Her question before the Council was – “Whose responsibility is it to repair the city streets, i.e. fill the potholes?”   She claims her son’s bicycle accident was due to the disrepair of the city’s streets and it is a major concern for her especially around the southside school area.  
Mayor Dschaak informed her that the crew ran out of the material and Public Works Director Ward Smith added that the asphalt plant was not working, but it is up and running now.  He further noted that they plan on doing as much patching as they can before the weather gets too bad.  Basically, she stated those streets need to be completed done.  Mayor Dschaak stated that the cost to replace the streets is enormous.  She was wondering if there were other agencies that could help.   Mayor Dschaak stated there have been attempts to have a meeting with the Tribes but they have been cancelled on several occasions.  She stated she would help in organizing a meeting sometime next spring.  In conclusion, Mayor Dschaak stated that if there is a specific location that needs attention, please let the city office know.  Discussion.  
Landfill Cover
Barry Damschen, Landfill Engineer presented to the City Council the contract documents for Wolf Creek Construction from Vida, MT who was awarded the bid to cover the landfill.  He noted that they held the Pre-Construction conference today and all their paperwork is in order.  A Notice to Proceed was also presented to the Council for approval.  It is a 60-day contract period and they are to begin tomorrow (September 18, 2018).  The project should be completed by November 1st.  

Motion by Councilman Rodenberg, seconded by Councilman Plestina authorizing the Mayor to sign the Contract Agreement between Wolf Creek Construction and the City of Wolf Point for the landfill cover, i.e. evapotranspiration cap to close Phase 2 landfill cell for $155,650.00 and also authorize the Mayor to sign the Notice to Proceed.  MOTION CARRIED.

Amendments to the Agenda

There were no amendments to the agenda.

Minutes

Motion by Councilman Rodenberg, seconded by Councilman Porras approving the minutes of the Special Meeting, Tuesday, March 27, 2018 and the Regular Meeting of Monday, June 18, 2018.  MOTION CARRIED.

Northstar Apartments

According to John Bach, Interstate Engineering, there are two (2) items remaining on the punch list.  They are working with Fisher Construction to get those items completed.  City Clerk Mahlum reminded the Council that the city has received a “close out letter” from the MT Dept of Commerce.  Next would be the annexation of this property.  

Annexation Recap
Brent Moore, of Interstate Engineering was before the Council to give a brief presentation and answer any questions the Council may have regarding annexation issues.

(NorthStar Apartments)

In 2016, there were several Resolutions of Intentions to annex properties, including the NorthStar Apartments that was just talked about.  There are remaining “punch list” items that need to be completed.  Once these items are completed, the City Council will be presented with a Resolution of Annexation, which requires a Public Hearing and a Zoning Public Hearing to zone the property.   Then this information will be recorded at the Clerk & Recorders office and the annexation will become effective. 
(Gospel Fellowship Church)

Similarly, with the Gospel Fellowship Church, a Resolution of Intention to annex the property was adopted by the City Council.  Once all the public infrastructure is in place, and that project is ready to be occupied, a Resolution of Annexation will be passed to annex that property into the City.  
(Farmers Union Lumber)

Again, with Farmers Union Lumber, there was a Resolution of Intention to annex the property in 2016.  They have moved forward with their project in the county with a building permit through the State of Montana.  But when they are ready to ask for city services (water & sewer particularly), those services would be evaluated and ultimately a Resolution of Annexation will come before the City Council for approval for that property to be annexed into the city.  
Around that time, the city was experiencing a lot of building activity and the city’s staff was working with the Dept. of Commerce requesting some assistance with annexation.  At that time, Mr. Moore was hired by the Dept. of Commerce to provide his services to communities to develop an annexation policy.  It was at that time, working with the city’s staff Resolution No. 907-2017 was approved by the City Council on March 20, 2017, which established an annexation policy with a service plan for future annexations as required under MCA, Title 7-2-46, which was written in the 1940’s and according to Brent Moore is the most antiquated statute on the books.  Those annexations talked about earlier were done before this resolution was adopted.  

Mr. Moore then described what Resolution No. 907-2017 is intended to do, noting that it is adopted as per state law, MCA 7-2-46, which describes Annexation by Petition.  The steps were outlined in the resolution are summarized below: 

	1
	Statement of Intent - 

An applicant approaches the city and files a petition with the city that they desire to become a part of the city.  

	2
	Long Range Plan - 

At this point, the city evaluates what services they do have.  As a city are you able to provide city services to this property, i.e. water, sewer, streets, police & fire protection. 

	3
	Areas Considered for Annexation –
The City has adopted a Future Land Use Map, which identifies areas where growth is possible.  


The Resolution also includes a Policy Statement, which states:  The City Council shall consider land annexation that adhere to the provisions specified in MCA 7-2-4101 through 7-2-4761.  Under those general polices, the city has a responsibility to provide those services, but the developer also has some responsibilities to construct all infrastructure improvements, including but not limited to:  water lines, sewer lines, fire hydrants, reservoirs, pump stations, lift stations, culverts, drainage systems, roadways, sidewalks, street lighting, traffic control devices, street name signs, and such other improvement as may be required by the City, at the developer’s or property owner’s expense.  The Resolution adopted by the Council in 2017, outlines not only the city’s responsibilities in providing those services but also those of the applicant, i.e. the developer or property owner if they were to annex into the city.  The Resolution also contained several exhibits – A:  Annexation by Petition Application; B: Future Land Use Map; C: Annexation by Petition Checklist; D: Petition to Annex to the City of Wolf Point.  

Annexation Recap – Continued……

Mr. Moore also provided the Council with a FLOW CHART, which describes the process in a straight forward manner, which he explained in more detail.  

Mr. Moore at the conclusion of his presentation, asked the Council if they had any questions.   Mayor Dschaak asked about Farmers Union Lumber, noting that they haven’t done much since they submitted their “Resolution of Intention” in 2016 and whether or not they would be required to follow the city’s annexation policy that is now in effect.  Mr. Moore stated that one is complicated, but even though the policy wasn’t adopted at that time, state law still requires you to come to an agreement about what public infrastructure is required to facilitate that annexation.  So, when that was originally brought forward and in reviewing those plans with the applicant, that area does require some improvements to facilitate that individual property.   Therefore, there are some infrastructure issues that need to be addressed, i.e. water supply required for fire protection for that commercial structure and there were some water quantity issues and with the sewer lines as well in that area.  At that time, the applicant pulled back due to financial reasons and decided to build a dry building in the county and if they want city services, they will come back to the city at a later date.  In conclusion, he felt that “Resolution of Intention” for annexation is still valid as it has been adopted, unless the Council decides to resend that resolution of intention, but it does state that they city/engineering and the developer are going to have to work together to identify what improvements are required before the building can be occupied.  Discussion.  
Mr. Moore then addressed the financing of public improvements that cuts to the heart of the matter.  Basically, anytime communities grow it takes money, stated Mr. Moore, to put in water & sewer lines and streets.  The typical model in almost all cities & towns in Montana that he has worked with, the private development community typically finances those infrastructure improvements.  He further noted, that it may not be the right way in Wolf Point, Montana.  For example, in North Dakota, they do development entirely differently.  They finance new development through a Special Improvement District for special assessments.  Basically, the city puts in the infrastructure and then assesses those properties that will benefit from those improvements.  In Bismarck, the developer is responsible for below ground facilities (water & sewer lines) and the city does the above ground facilities (Streets, curb & gutter, etc.) and assesses the cost of the improvements to the affected property owners through a Special Assessment.  One of the challenges in Wolf Point, is who is responsible for paying those costs.  With the adoption of Resolution No. 907-2017, it clearly states the developer, which is the standard way.   But if you want to see growth in Wolf Point, there are other methods the city may want consider by amending the city’s policy, stated Mr. Moore.  There is risk under this policy, where if the development fails, the city is left with the financial burden of those improvements.   All responsible owners should be directing the owners to sit down with the city at some point in time and come to some type of agreement on the development of the property.   Additional questions were asked and answered by Mr. Moore at this time and at one point he suggested the city may want to consider making some changes to the city’s Zoning ordinance, i.e. design standards, which may provide some help in the future.  If the city had this in their tool box at the time of the Family Dollar, perhaps this project could have gone differently.   But as the city’s engineer, Mr. Moore stated that it is their responsibility to follow the city’s ordinances.  Discussion.  
Mr. Moore indicated that if every application was complete and in compliance with all of the regulations, it would be very easy for the engineers to review and make recommendations for approval.  The challenges come when applicants submit applications that don’t comply with the city’s regulations and they don’t want to comply, it causes some difficulty for everyone. At that point, the engineer either makes a recommendation for approval if all the regulations or denial if they are not followed.  At that point, the applicant can choose to comply or withdraw their application.  Mr. Moore stated he is considered an expert on the subject, but that is because the State of Montana paid him to become an expert.  Mayor Dschaak stated that the city doesn’t intend to stifle growth and perhaps some small adjustments in the regulations would be beneficial to the city.  
John Bach, Interstate Engineering asked Brent to explain to the City Council the different types of annexation.  Mr. Moore referred to the Montana’s 2015 Land Use 
Annexation Recap – Continued……

and Planning Statutes, Title 7, Chapter 2 and summarized the types of annexation, which are as follows:

	1) Petition by Annexation
	3) Annexation of Wholly Surrounded Land

	2) Involuntary Annexation
	4) Forced Annexation with Services already being provided.  


FAA – Crack Sealing/Remarking

Ward Smith, Public Works Director reported that the crack sealing has been completed.  They will be remarking the runway beginning September 25th, noting that the airport would be closed for a short time period.  During the pre-construction meeting it was noted that the airport could not be closed.  Unfortunately, the contractor’s intent was to close the runway.  So, the city worked with the contractor and transported CapeAir passengers to Glasgow for the two (2) days the airport was closed.  This was the responsibility of the contractor and they will reimburse the city for their time.  
Airport - Capital Improvement Plan (CIP)
John Bach, Interstate Engineering presented the 2019-2024 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) for the L.M. Clayton Airport.  Projects include in the CIP include the following:
	YEAR
	PROJECT

	2018
	Crack Sealing and pavement remarking of all airport pavements

	2019
	No Project.  Carry over NPE funds.

	2020
	No Project.  Carry over NPE funds.

	2021
	Design Engineering Services for the construction of a second new Hangar.  Crack sealing and pavement remarking of all air field pavements. 

	2022
	Construction of a second hangar.

	2023
	No project.   Carry over NPE funds.  


It needs to be updated every 5-7 years.  John Bach requested the Council to authorize the Mayor to sign a letter, submitting this information to Wade Cebulski, MT Dept. of Transportation, Aeronautics Division.  Additional comments were requested.  Public Works Director Smith noted that there were several old buildings that needed re-conditioning.  John indicated that they are not eligible for FAA funding, but that they 
would look for some funding elsewhere.    City Clerk Mahlum asked John to explain the Entitlement funds and the amount received.  John noted that every year each airport receives $150,000 of non-primary entitlement money.  The funds can only be carried forward for three (3) years.  The FAA and the MT Aeronautics Division work together with the airports on a loan repay basis via a reciprocal agreement, which would transfer 
the funds to another airport to cover the cost of a bigger project, with the agreement that once the City of Wolf Point has a project, they would return those funds from their entitlement that year.  Discussion. 

Motion by Councilman Plestina, seconded by Councilman Mahlum authorizing the Mayor to sign the Airport Capital Improvement Plan for 2019-2024 letter to Wade Cebulski, MT Dept. of Transportation, Aeronautics Division.  MOTION CARRIED.  

Ed Bach

It was noted that Ed Bach will be returning to work on October 15th.  Tom Romo was filling in for him during the summer.
G.O. Bond – Swimming Pool

City Clerk Mahlum informed the Council that the issue will be on the ballot for the November 6th election asking for the public’s support to rehabilitate the city’s swimming pool.  In addition, the city received a letter, dated September 11, 2018 from Tom Reilly, Montana State Parks, which read in part as follows:
“Your project in the amount of $150,000 is approved via our internal process and has tentatively been assigned Montana LWCF #30-00751.  We are continuing to work on the submittal of the Montana applications for this grant cycle on the federal side to the National Park Service, for their review and final approval.  The new federal procedures are such that there are limited time periods when these can be submitted electronically, combined with the processing phase on the federal side.”

G.O. Bond – Swimming Pool – Continued…….
The city will also be looking at refinancing the remaining portion of the 2005 G.O – Swimming Pool Bond in order to get a lower interest rate, which has a balance of approximately $138,000 and requesting an additional $250,000 to be used with the grant funds to rehabilitate the pool.   This is a great opportunity to get the pool fixed and the city wouldn’t be able to do it without the public’s support, stated Mayor Dschaak.     John Bach advised the Council that he heard today that they are trying to eliminate the Land, Water & Conservation grant program and Senator Jon Tester is fighting to keep it.   Mayor said he would work to promote this issue over the next couple of months.  
Sale of Triangle Park

Mayor Dschaak informed the Council that he has once again been approached by Town Pump about their purchasing Triangle Park from the city.  He stated the President of Town Pump contacted him personally.  Councilwoman Page asked what their plans were for the property.  Mayor Dschaak stated they are looking at revamping their store and improving access to their pumps much like what they have done at their other locations around the state, i.e. Havre, Shelby, etc.  There is a group of individuals who do not wish to see the park removed, but it has become an eyesore for the City of Wolf Point and nothing we do seems to make an improvement, stated Mayor Dschaak.  Discussion.  

Mayor Dschaak stated he would be in Butte next week, which is where Town Pump’s headquarters are located and he plans on scheduling a meeting with them during this time.   He is requesting the Park/Rec Committee (Evans/Rodenberg/Porras, PWD Smith and City Clerk Mahlum) to determine a reasonable amount the Council is willing to accept for this property that could be used to improve the remaining parks within the City of Wolf Point, i.e. Nellie’s Park, O-Skat-E Park, and Library/Benton Street Park.  If Town Pump purchases the property it would increase our tax base, i.e. property tax revenue.
City Clerk Mahlum noted that her only concern is the Grant of Servitude on that property, which was transferred there when the sale of the tennis courts at the Library Park was sold to Rathert-Fox Ford.  This designation would have to be transferred to another site, which would need approval from the Land, Water & Conservation Fund who issued the designation.  Councilman Mahlum stated that currently it is a dead piece of property now, whether there are transients there or not.  He’s not against selling the property but doesn’t want to give it away either and wants the funds to be used to improve the remaining parks and gain the taxable valuation.   Discussion.  
Motion by Councilman Plestina, seconded by Councilman Porras to authorize the Parks/Recreation/Cemetery Committee to provide the Mayor with an amount to negotiate with Town Pump regarding the sale of Triangle Park.  Discussion.  
Councilman Rodenberg didn’t feel there was any need to hurry into this.  Mayor Dschaak stated just the fact that he was going to be in Butte for the MT League of Cities & Towns conference it would provide him with an opportunity to meet with them.  City Clerk Mahlum asked if the property should be assessed to determine what it’s value would be.  Councilman Mahlum stated that property would be worth a lot more to them than what it is assessed as they are currently land locked.  All over the state, they are making significant improvements to their stores and this store would be no exception.   Further discussion ensued.  
Councilwoman Evans noted that when this issue was addressed before, the Council received a lot of public comment.  Now here it is again, and she feels the public should at least be aware of what the Council is considering or else it will cause more concern.  Mayor Dschaak voiced his concern over the various complaints his has received in person, on social media and asking the city police to address it.  

Question called.  FOR – Plestina, Eldon, Page, Mahlum; AGAINST – Bets His Medicine, Rodenberg, Evans.  MOTION CARRIED.  Councilman Mahlum stated that the key to this motion is……NEGOTIATE and not give it away.  He also felt the Committee should reach out to realtors to find out just exactly what that property is worth.  

Albertsons Property
Mayor Dschaak informed the Council that Albertsons/Safeway owns the Tip Top property and two (2) additional pieces of property in the vicinity.  All of the structures are vacant and are in the state of disrepair and he contacted them asking them to cleanup the area.  A local contractor contacted the Mayor and informed him that they have been contracted to remove the noxious vegetation and clean up the area.  Discussion.  

CDBG – Planning Grant (Growth Policy)

A letter from the MT Dept. of Commerce, dated September 7, 2018 was received stating that they have completed review of all applications submitted for funding for the CDBG Planning Grant Application Cycle.  The letter further stated that at this time all CDBG funds for planning grants have been allocated.  Should additional funds come available Commerce will consider previously unfunded applications in the order they were received.  

John Bach & Brent Moore with Interstate Engineering also commented that they aren’t surprised.  John noted that Roosevelt County was also denied, but stated the applications received will be considered during the next funding cycle.  They will contact the MT Dept. of Commerce and visit with them.  
Fire Department
Fire Prevention month is October.  The Firemen’s Ball is scheduled for Saturday, October 13th at the Elks.  There are raffle tickets available from any fireman, at the Herald News or Cenex.    

Police/Animal Control

Police Chief Harada provided the Council with a copy of his monthly Activity Report and was reviewed by the Council at this time.  Animal Control statistics for the month of August, 2018 are as follows:
	Animals Impounded
	22

	Animals Released
	8

	Animals Adopted
	12

	Animals Destroyed
	2

	Animals Licenses
	7

	License Fees Collected
	$35.00

	Adoption Fees Collected
	0

	Impoundment Fees Collected
	$300.00

	Destruction Fees Collected
	0

	Citations Issued
	0

	Miles Patrolled
	452


Councilman Mahlum asked if Chief Harada was aware of the incident presented earlier in the meeting by Ms. Lilley or if there was a police report.  He stated he was not.  Councilman Mahlum suggested that perhaps the city police should follow-up on that area if something would come up at a future date.  Discussion.  
Lot CleanUp
Mayor Dschaak informed the Council that Police Chief Harada has had his staff issue citations to various property owners for the lack of lot cleanup i.e. noxious weeds, etc.  He feels that the city is basically hitting their head against a wall due to lack of funds to clean up a lot, the fact that some are tribally owned and the process is long and arduous as far as issuing a citation and obtaining payment.  He suggested a process to negotiate an agreement with a property owner regarding the cost to clean up their lot.  Several years ago, CDBG funds were used and approximately 19 lots were cleaned up.  

Mayor Dschaak described a solution whereby he suggested going to the County and the tribes to request their assistance in cleaning up some of the property at a reduced landfill rate. 
Following the lengthy discussion, he noted that a vote is not necessary at this time.  He would be willing to go talk to the Tribes and the County to see what assistance they would be willing to provide.  In conclusion, he wanted the Council to be aware that it is a huge problem and is a big eyesore for our community.  
Streets & Alleys

City Clerk Mahlum informed the Council that she has requested the city’s share of the BaRSSA dollars for FY 17/18 in the amount of $20,429.07, which represents only 1/3 of this revenue source.  The request had to be submitted prior to November 1st.  
The street on the southside of the Northside School on Fallon Street will be repaired as soon as the ground dries up due to the sprinkler system.  
Abatements

There were no delinquent accounts to be abated.  

Water Tank

Still waiting to hear from I.H.S. regarding funds to assist in the repair of the 500,000-gallon water tank.

BNSF Permits

According to John Bach, Interstate Engineering he just received the permits from BN for both crossings along with their exhibits and their requirements.  The city has 60 days in which to return the documents to BNSF.    If returned later than 60 days, the fee will increase to $1600 for each permit.  After BN signs the agreements, the city will have one-year in which to make the necessary improvements.  A check in the amount of $4,957.00 is payable for each permit, for a total of $9,964.00.  Also, a Certificate of Insurance of Liability Ins.  is required from MMIA.  

In addition, the previous licenses for each site needs to be terminated.  A letter has been prepared for the Mayor’s signature terminating each of these licenses.   The pipeline on 3rd Avenue South (Underpass) was installed in 1918, and the 6th Avenue South pipeline was installed in 1956.  Discussion.  John Bach will review the information and have his recommendation to the Council at the next meeting.  Discussion.  

The agreements were provided to City Attorney Anna Rose Sullivan for her review prior to the Mayor signing the agreements.  

Master Service Agreement

The extension to Interstate Engineering’s Master Service Agreement is good through the month of October, 2018.  City Clerk Mahlum asked that the Water & Sewer Committee (Evans/Mahlum/Bets His Medicine/WW Supv/PWD Smith) schedule a meeting to review the two (2) proposals received for engineering services.  Mayor Dschaak asked the Committee to meet prior to the October City Council meeting.  Discussion.  
Sewer Inventory

John Bach reported that they have finished reviewing the sewer videos.  He noted that two-thirds of the lines can be lined, with the remaining third needing open cut (OC).   Overall, the mains aren’t in terrible shape, stated John, noting that there as certain area that should be considered a priority. As a requirement of the PER (Preliminary Engineering Review), a Public Hearing or an informational session is needed and he would like to schedule one prior to the October City Council meeting.  Following that meeting, he would like to meet with the Water & Sewer Committee to determine priorities and phasing to make the necessary improvements.  Discussion.  Mayor Dschaak stated he wanted to make this a priority and not let it slide.  
Equipment Replacement

Committee is requested to meet and discuss the Capital Improvement Plan.
Titan Sweeper

City Clerk Mahlum read the following e-mail, dated August 28, 2018 received from the MT Dept. of Transportation regarding the MACI 2011 Sweeper.  It read as follows:

“In review of that information, given that it only has 63 hours on it, 1,465 miles, and the brooms are in good shape, the equipment has not yet met the useful requirement of the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA), Section 7 and must, therefore, be retained and maintained.  We hope that you can find a way to use it in order to meets that useful life requirement agreed to in the MOA.”
City Foreman Hall was going to look into the possibility of adding brooms underneath the sweeper to make it more useful for the City.  It is a vacuum sweeper and has side brooms.  Discussion.  
Taylor Bldg

The building is being re-tined by a local contractor, Russell Vandercook.   

FY 18/19 Budget Books

City Clerk Mahlum stated they are almost completed, noting she worked on them along with the minutes and the financials.  

City Clerk’s Activity Report

City Clerk Mahlum provided the Council with a copy of her monthly Activity Report and it was reviewed at this time.  Councilman Mahlum asked about the item listed under Insurance Claims.  The Police Dept. was served with a Civil Summons involving the Police Department.  She has turned the matter over to MMIA.  
Financial Reports

City Clerk Mahlum presented the Treasurer’s Cash Report for the month of September, 2018 and the Revenue & Expenditure Reports for the months of July & August, 2018.  

Motion by Councilwoman Bets His Medicine, seconded by Councilwoman Page approving the Treasurer’s Cash Report for the month of September and the Revenue & Expenditure Reports for the months of July & August, 2018.  MOTION CARRIED. 

City Attorney

Nothing to report.

Public Works Director

Public Works Director Smith provided the Council with a copy of his monthly Activity Report, which the Council reviewed at this time.  Councilman Porras made an inquiry regarding the removal of the weeds at the water treatment plant.   It was noted that the Maintenance Contract will be put out to bid in January or the city may consider hiring someone to do just the maintenance of the cemetery and other city property.  
Police Commission Appointment

Mayor Dschaak stated he needs to provide a name to the Council for the appointment to the Police Commission, which will be for a term of 3 years.  John Carlbom has moved and needs to be replaced on the Police Commission.  
MT League of Cities & Towns Conference – Butte, MT

The League of Cities & Towns Conference is being held in Butte, MT this year, September 26-29, 2018.  Those attending will be Mayor Dschaak, City Clerk Mahlum, Public Works Director Smith, Councilman Mahlum & Plestina, and City Attorneys Sullivan & Toavs.  
Request for Absence

There were no requests for absence.  

Claims & Payroll

Motion by Councilwoman Evans, seconded by Councilman Plestina approving the claims & payroll, as audited with no exceptions.  MOTION CARRIED.

ACH
US Bank NA
P & I/Intercapp Loan
58,960.06

44245
Henry, Margaret
Mileage Reimb.
574.43

44246
Henry, Margaret
Reimb. Petty Cash
500.00

44247
LS Enterprises, LLC 
Sewer Inventory/Pay #2(F)
67184.35

44248
Dept. of Revenue
1% GRT/Pay #2 (F)
678.63

44249
MT League of Cities & Towns
Registration (7)
1050.00

44250
MT Dakota Utilities
Utilities
8208.26

44251
Agland Coop
Fuel & Supplies
6277.88

44252
Albertsons/Safeway
Supplies
6.99

44253
ATCO International
Degreaser
78.00

44254
Austin’s Design & Fabrication
Tree Removal (Cemetery)
1750.00

44255
Big Valley Water
Water
35.00

44256
Pat Brunelle dba Adv. Solutions
Pest Contgrol
175.00

44257
City Clerk’s Petty Cash
Reimb. Petty Cash
322.20

44258
Curtis Farm and Auto
Misc. Supplies
671.96

Claims & Payroll – Continued……..
44259
Dana Safety Supply, Inc.
Spotlight, etc.
434.90

44260
Energy Laboratories
Coliform Bacteria Test
60.00

44260
Energy Laboratories
Quarterly Testing
600.00

44261
Erickson, Jory
Maint. Contract/Pay #5
9515.00

44262
Ferguson Waterworks
MXU Radio Reads, etc.
4609.05

44263
Gysler’s Hardware
Supplies (Fire Dept.)
201.19

44263
Gysler’s Hardware
Supplies
1405.78

44264
HACH Company
Chlorine Test Kits
217.89

44265
Harmon Electric
Labor/Various Repairs
1002.50

44265
Harmon Electric
Runway Lights
150.00

44266
Healy, Brian
Credit Refund
91.31

44267
The Herald News
Ads, Notices, etc.
391.33

44268
High Plains Motors
Spray Bedliner (ACO)
350.00

44269
Interstate Engineering
Eng/TO#7/Sewer Inventory
13883.50

44269
Interstate Engineering
Eng/Growth Policy App.
1366.00

44269
Interstate Engineering
Eng/Northstar Annexation
67.00

44269
Interstate Engineering
Eng/McDonald’s Renovation
782.20

44269
Interstate Engineering
Eng/Various Items
1510.25

44269
Interstate Engineering
Eng/TO#5/Crack Sealing
7457.66

44270
Kirkaldie, Dave/Taja
Garbage Can buy-back
350.00

44271
Kois Brothers
Grabber Drive (G3)
622.24

44272
Lane & Associates
Random Drug Tests
228.69

44273
Law Offices of Terrance Toavs
Legal Services/August, 2018
539.00

44274
Ley, Karen
Credit Refund
89.25

44275
Mail, Wendal
Credit Refund
21.96

44276
MailFinance
Postage Meter/Lease
252.00

44277
Mid Am. Research Chemical
Shop Chemicals
417.28

44278
Midland Implement Co.
Sprinkler heads, etc.
352.53

44279
Montana Spay/Neuter Task Force
Spay/Neuter Clinic Fees
1700.00

44280
Montana Technical Solutions
Toner/Dell 2660dn
425.85

44281
MT Correctional Enterprises
Polo Shirts/Police Dept.
158.50

44282
MT Dakota Utilities
Utilities
5300.45

44283
MT Infrastructure Coalition
2018-19 Dues
5000.00

44284
Nemont Coop
Telephone Chgs
1757.61

44285
Northern MT Textile Services
Rugs/City Office/Airport
287.07

44286
Northwest Pipe Fittings, Inc.
Misc. Parts
5941.67


44287
RADO Equipment Co.
Cutting Edges, etc.
1803.07

44288
Recreation Supply Company
Replacement Grates
345.60

44288
Recreation Supply Company
Pool Ladders/Hardware
146.27

42889
Rocky Mtn Inf. Network
Membership Fees
50.00

44290
Roosevelt Co. Treasurer
Reimb. Co. Attorney
1000.00

44290
Roosevelt Co. Treasurer
Reimb/JP Clerical
1318.45

44291
Wade Krauth
Rebar Sunflower/MMCTFOA
75.00

44292
Safeguard Business Systems
Landfill Tickets
613.43

44293
Sherman Inn
Agenda Meeting Meal
47.61

44294
Titan Machinery
Repairs (SP5)
1328.91

44294
Titan Machinery
Glass Door (M-50)
537.08

44294
Titan Machinery
Transmission Controller
6248.91

44295
USA Blue Book
Connectors/Soda Ash Pump
50.48

44296
Utilities Undergrd Location 
Excavation Notices (21)
38.22

44297
Will’s Office World
Office Supplies
289.92

44298
Wolf City Auto, Inc.
Supplies
66.99

44299
Wolf Point Sand & Gravel
Concrete
86.75

44299
Wolf Point Sand & Gravel
Concrete
261.00

Payroll

(1st Half)

115278
Brown, Thomas
Salary, Sept., 2018
1065.01

115279
Erwin, Brian
Salary, Sept., 2018
1418.38

115280
Harada, Jeffrey
Salary, Sept., 2018
1783.43

115281
Mahlum, Marlene
Salary, Sept., 2018
1449.48

115282
Mount, Forrest
Salary, Sept., 2018
807.05

115283
Osborne, Tyler
Salary, Sept., 2018
1403.33

115284
Romo, Tom
Salary, Sept., 2018
698.19

Claims & Payroll – Continued…….
115285
Szymanski, John James
Salary, Sept., 2018
1020.82

115286
Szymanski, Patrick
Salary, Sept., 2018
912.91

115287
Thompson, Dennis
Salary, Sept., 2018
738.82

115288
Zimmerman, Grant
Salary, Sept., 2018
1363.78

115289
Nationwide Retirement Solution
Deferred Compensation
1430.00
115290
BIA Credit
Loan – Goodtrack
106.00

115291
US Dept. of Education
WG – Mount
27.82

115292
City of Wolf Point
Water Bills
1045.36

EFT
First Community Bank
FIT/FICA/MC
8731.65

EFT
PERS
Retirement
5311.87

EFT
MPORS
Retirement
3571.83

EFT
Dept. of Revenue
SIT
1825.00


EFT
Minnesota Child Support Enf.
CSED – Mount
241.20

Direct Deposits – Effective 9/20/2018


Goodtrack, Jr., Duane
Salary, Sept., 2018
801.62


Goodtrack, Jr., Duane
Salary, Sept., 2018
150.00


Hall, Lucas
Salary, Sept., 2018
1330.92


Henry, Margaret
Salary, Sept., 2018
829.41


Hulm, Aloys
Salary, Sept., 2018
1103.60


Kemp, Margaret
Salary, Sept., 2018
240.19


Kemp, Ron
Salary, Sept., 2018
448.31


Luckow, Jr., Kenneth
Salary, Sept., 2018
1535.96


Morales, Alisha
Salary, Sept., 2018
18593.80


Morales, Enrique
Salary, Sept., 2018
1300.56


Noser, Christopher
Salary, Sept., 2018
1038.67


Peterson, Jhona
Salary, Sept., 2018
1205.75


Reinhart, Joseph
Salary, Sept., 2018
1045.73


Smith, Ward
Salary, Sept., 2018
1156.71


Szymanski, John T.
Salary, Sept., 2018
1014.51


Tattoo, Carly
Salary, Sept., 2018
924.36


Wehbe, Kahlil
Salary, Sept., 2018
1387.84


Wehbe, Mehsin
Salary, Sept., 2018
851.67


Wehbe, Mehsin
Salary, Sept., 2018
800.00


Will, Christine
Salary, Sept., 2018
1233.39

(2nd Half)

115293
Brown, Thomas
Salary, Sept., 2018
999.07

115294
Erwin, Brian
Salary, Sept., 2018
1292.79

115295
Evans, Laurie H.
Salary, Sept., 2018
82.45

115296
Harada, Jeffrey
Salary, Sept., 2018
1783.44

115297
Harada, Traci
Salary, Sept., 2018
887.18

115298
Mahlum, Dean
Salary, Sept., 2018
90.35

115299
Mahlum, Marlene
Salary, Sept., 2018
1449.48

115300
Mount, Forrest
Salary, Sept., 2018
739.72

115301
Osborne, Tyler
Salary, Sept., 2018
1166.64

115302
Plestina, John
Salary, Sept, 2018
92.35

115303
Porras, Eldon C.
Salary, Sept., 2018
82.45

115304
Rodenberg, Craig
Salary, Sept., 2018
82.45

115305
Romo, Tom
Salary, Sept., 2018
973.65

115306
Szymanski, John James
Salary, Sept., 2018
1000.35

115307
Szymanski, Patrick
Salary, Sept., 2018
920.73

115308
Thompson, Dennis
Salary, Sept., 2018
738.82

115309
Zimmerman, Grant
Salary, Sept., 2018
1244.53

115310
Am. Family Life Assurance
Insurance
1720.44

115311
Ameritas Life Insurance
Dental Ins.
609.20

115312
Colonial Life & Accident
Insurance
205.36

115313
Nationwide Retirement Solution
Deferred Compensation
1430.00

115314
LegalShield
Pre-paid Legal
15.95

115315
BIA Credit
Loan – Goodtrack
106.00

115316
MT Municipal Interlocal Authority
Health Ins.
-----

115317
MT Police Protective Assoc.
Life Insurance
221.21

115318
US Dept. of Education
WG – Mount
5.38

115319
MT Municipal Interlocal Authority
Health Ins.
18674.70

Claims & Payroll – Continued……
115320
MT Municipal Interlocal Authority
Workers’ Compensation
17681.51

EFT
First Community Bank
FIT/MC/FICA
8783.96

EFT
PERS
Retirement
5475.28

EFT
MPORS
Retirement
3173.71
EFT
Minnesota Child Enf. Support
CSED – Mount
241.20

EFT
Dept. of Revenue
SIT
1794.00

EFT
UI Contributions Program
Unemployment
1742.68

Direct Deposits – Effective 10/05/18


Bets His Medicine, Tina
Salary, Sept., 2018
10.21


Dschaak, Chris
Salary, Sept., 2018
225.87


Goodtrack, Jr., Duane
Salary, Sept., 2018
726.16


Goodtrack, Jr., Duane
Salary, Sept., 2018
150.00


Hall, Lucas
Salary, Sept., 2018
1330.92


Henry, Margaret
Salary, Sept., 2018
829.41


Hulm, Aloys
Salary, Sept., 2018
1103.60


Kemp, Margaret
Salary, Sept., 2018
392.20


Kemp, Ron
Salary, Sept., 2018
448.31


Luckow, Jr., Kenneth
Salary, Sept., 2018
1434.96


Morales, Alisha
Salary, Sept., 2018
1587.70


Morales, Enrique
Salary, Sept., 2018
1180.30


Noser, Christopher T.
Salary, Sept., 2018
1038.66
Page, Judith
Salary, Sept,. 2018
90.35



Peterson, Jhona 
Salary, Sept., 2018
1205.75


Reinhart, Joe
Salary, Sept., 2018
1028.84


Smith, Ward
Salary, Sept., 2018
1156.71


Szymanski, John T.
Salary, Sept., 2018
1014.51


Tattoo, Carly
Salary, Sept., 2018
924.36


Wehbe, Kahlil
Salary, Sept., 2018
1198.97
Wehbe, Mehsin
Salary, Sept., 2018
524.94


Wehbe, Mehsin
Salary, Sept., 2018
800.00


Will, Christine
Salary, Sept., 2018
1233.39

Happy Birthday Wishes

Mayor Dschaak wished Councilwoman Bets His Medicine and Police Chief Harada “Happy Birthday”.  Tina’s birthday in September 14 and Jeff’s birthday is September 18, which he shares with the Mayor’s mother.  
Nationwide Emergency Test

City Clerk Mahlum advised the Council that on Wednesday, October 3, 2018, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) will conduct a nationwide test of the Emergency Alert System (EAS) and Wireless Emergency Alerts (WEA) beginning at 2:18 PM ET.  The test will assess how ready the distribution channels are in case a national message needs sending and determine whether improvements are needed.  
National League of Cities & Towns

Mayor Dschaak informed the Council to view the National League of Cities & Towns website for additional information on the water & sewer service agreement.  

Adjournment

Motion by Councilwoman Page, seconded by Councilman Plestina to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 PM.

ATTEST:

_________________________________
_______________________________

Marlene R. Mahlum, City Clerk/Treasurer
Chris M. Dschaak, Mayor

